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TAX DEPARTMENT
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Do I need to file a City tax return?

Fremont residents who are 18 years of age and older must 
file an annual city income tax return, even if no tax is due.  
This includes current and former residents who resided in 
the Fremont city limits for any portion of the calendar year.

How do I file a City tax return?

Use Form 37 or e-file at ritaohio.com.  City tax returns 
are also prepared and filed in-person free of charge at the 
Fremont City Income Tax Department located at 323 S. 
Front St.  Office hours are 8:30 am to 4:30 pm Monday 
through Friday.  NOTE: most on-line tax programs like 
TurboTax DO NOT e-file your city tax return.  Use the ritaohio.
com website to file your city tax return or file in-person.

I do not live in Fremont but I own rental property and/
or have a business in Fremont. Do I need to file a City 
tax return?

Yes. Non-resident individuals who conduct business 
and/or own rental property in Fremont must file an 
annual city income tax return, even if no tax is due.

I am under 18 and worked at a job that did not withhold 
any City tax. Do I need to file a City tax return?

Yes.  Generally, if you are under 18 years of age, you do 
not need to file a city tax return.  However, residents who 

are under 18 years of age who worked for employers who 
did not withhold any city tax are required to file and pay city 
tax on their wages.  In most cases, this situation occurs 
when you work for an employer located outside of the city 
limits.  If you do not see any city tax withheld in Box 18 on 
your W-2, you most likely will need to file a city tax return.  
Note: do not confuse city tax with school tax!  They are 
two different taxes!  If you do not see two tax amounts 
in Box 18 on your W-2 and you worked for an employer 
located outside the city limits you most likely owe city tax. 

I am retired and my only income is social security 
and/or retirement. Do I need to file a City tax return?

If you had no earned income for the entire calendar year 
due to retirement, you are required to submit a one-
time filing to notify us of your retirement status. File an 
Exemption Form (available at ritaohio.com or the City 
Income Tax Department) by April 15 after the first full 
calendar year you were retired (the year of retirement 
you will still be filing Form 37 because you still had wage 
earnings for a portion of the year). You will be required 
to resume filing Form 37 if you begin earning income 
from wages, rental property and/or self-employment.

Who do I call if I have questions?

Contact the Fremont City Income Tax Department at 419-
334-8969.



14 / City of Fremont Newsletter / March 2022

 ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Spring cannot get here fast enough! It always 
feels like there is something new to offer and this 
spring should be no different. New businesses, 
new houses, and new development. While we saw 
a lot of progress in our community last year, plans 
continue to be made to continue that momentum. 

Housing continues to be a priority. Last year, 51 new 
homes were started with most being completed before the 
end of the year. We are hoping to reach or even surpass 
that number in 2022. Development continues at Sunset 
Meadows, Meadow Creek, and Blue Heron subdivisions, 
while the city continues to pursue the development of 
a multi-story apartment complex. We have had many 
conversations with various developers and hope these 
discussions prove to be productive. The need for housing 
in Fremont has a lot of developers and builders talking. 
Hopefully, we’ll see more housing developments to be 
announced soon. 

The City of Fremont continues to work with the 
Sandusky County Land Bank on the demolition of 
blighted properties. The State of Ohio recently award 
each county $500,000.00, through the newly created 
Building Demolition and Site Revitalization Program. 
The program provides the necessary resources to our 
community to clean up dilapidated properties that are 
often eyesores, cause issues in a neighborhood, and 
take value away from other nearby properties. Through 
the use of the Vacant & Abandon Building program, 

city nuisance ordinance, and agreements with property 
owners, residents of Fremont should see several blighted 
properties be demolished later this year. Removing much-
needed eyesores from neighborhoods helps those living 
in that neighborhood and keeps our city looking good. 

According to the U.S. Census Data, the City of Fremont has 
experienced population loss each year for the past several 
decades. That was until 2020 when the U.S. Census 
estimated that Fremont saw a population increase of 13 
people from 2019 to 2020. While it is not a big number it 
is a significant number. It shows growth in Fremont for the 
first time in a long time. We are confident this is a reverse in 
trends the city will experience over the next several years. 

While housing and demolition have captured our attention, 
checking in with Fremont’s largest employers remains a 
constant priority. Maintaining good working relationships 
is done through our Business, Retention, and Expansion 
(BR&E) Program. The BR&E program is an economic 
development strategy of proactively connecting with 
existing businesses to understand and respond to their 
needs. In 2021, the city conducted thirty-one BR&E visits 
with local companies such as Heinz, Crown Battery, Style-
Crest, Crescent Manufacturing, Amcor, Quality Steel, Total 
Distribution, Graham Packaging, and First Choice Packing, 
to name a few. Three local manufacturers expanding 
to add 20 new jobs each is more likely than one new 
manufacturer relocating to Fremont creating 60 new jobs.
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The Engineering department is looking forward to several 
projects that will be starting up soon. We have been 
awarded several grants that will allow us to continue to 
better the City of Fremont. We appreciate the patience 
and cooperation from the citizens of Fremont during these 
projects.

Park Avenue Waterline & Street Improvements

The City was awarded OPWC funding to help pay for a 
portion of the Park Avenue roadway improvements. These 
improvements include resurfacing the asphalt pavement, 
removing and replacing the old curb, replacing old catch 
basin structures, and limited sidewalk repairs. Before the 
road improvements are performed, there is a section of 
water line between South and Hayes that will be replaced. 
The water line replacement is currently out to bid and the 
roadway improvements will soon follow. It is anticipated 
that the water line work will be completed this spring and 
the roadway work this fall. The Engineering department 
also coordinated with Columbia Gas to ensure all of 
their infrastructure on Park Avenue is updated before 
the roadway work is completed. Columbia Gas will be 
performing work this winter and early spring this year.

Hamlin Street Sanitary Sewer Repairs

The City has awarded a contract for the repairs to the 
Hamlin Street Sanitary Sewer repairs. There is currently 
a broken pipe near its connection point structure on the 
Bull Run collection main. There are also deteriorated 
sections, separated joints, and other issues with this 
section of sewer from Bull Run to Franklin Street. This 
project will use trenchless technology to repair the broken 
pipe section and to line the remainder of this sewer with 
a Cured-In-Place-Pipe (CIPP). This process will eliminate 
the need to dig up the damaged pipe, which is near 
existing structures, and repairs it in place. This work is 
scheduled to begin late winter into early spring this year. 

Awarded Grants

The City has recently been awarded several grants 
including the following;

Other Projects to Begin in 2022
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Ohio Department of Development (ODOD) – Water and 
Sewer Infrastructure Program - $1,000,000 towards 
the North Street Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation Project 
(WRC to Commerce Drive)

Ohio Department of Transportation (ODOT) – Small 
City Grant Program - $1,600,000 towards the N. Fifth 
Street Reconstruction Project (Countryside south to 
RR Tracks) – Construction anticipated in 2023/2024

Ohio Public Works Commission (OPWC) – $175,000 
towards the Park Ave Roadway Improvement Project 
(Tiffin to W. State)

Ohio Public Works Commission (OPWC) – $145,000 
towards the Cottage Street Bridge Replacement 
Project

Water Reclamation Center Old Aeration Building and 
Tanks Demolition

New Chemical Feed Building at the Reservoir

Columbia Gas AMRP project in the Downtown Area

Cottage Street Bridge Removal and Replacement

RYP Ball Diamonds

Other potential water, sewer, and roadway 
improvements
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